Capitolo generale, 1989

CLOSING DISCOURSE OF THE GENERAL CHAPTER
by Fr. MIGUEL ANGEL ORCASITAS Prior General

As the moment has arrived to conclude this General Chapter, I wish to address myself to all of you, and through you, to all the brothers whom you represent, in order to offer you a word of encouragement and to open our immediate future to hope.


The General Chapter is described in our Constitutions as the principal event in the life of the Order (Const. 404). Speaking of a meeting of brothers done in the name of the Lord, our gathering is above all a religious event. We become aware of our present reality and, in an atmosphere of reflection and prayer, we search together “for the way to procure the common material and spiritual good of all the brothers” (Ratisbona Constitutions, 38; Const., 376).

We came to this Chapter filled with good wishes, with the hope of achieving the collaboration of all the chapter members that would result in new ideas and decisions in order to resolve the serious problems that confront the Order.


We came to the Chapter lured by but at the same time apprehensive of the great themes and objectives that were to be the common object of our reflection. Deep down we all looked with hope at the work to be shared -enlightening directives and proposals that would be capable of helping us to effectively change our reality and draw near to hoped-for goals.


We came to appreciate during the course of the work our limitations and we could have allowed ourselves to be overcome by discouragement and a collective self-depreciation as an Order and a Chapter. However, we did not succumb.


We are, in our depths, a reflection of the ambivalence, anguish, and incertitude of the society in which we live. We are men, in the last analysis, who are limited and doubtful, just like the men and women we minister to. But this awareness should not lead us to lose faith or hope. In the Bible, doubt, dread, perplexity and even fear are the place to encounter God. It is precisely too much security which distances us from the road of true searching for our personal, corporate meaning-filled growth, a growth serving those for whom we work, immersed like us in the provisional, in the doubts and struggles of
every day.


As religious we form part of the People of God. This is the affirmation of the ecclesiology of the II Vatican Council. This affirmation corrects the tendency so rooted in the religious life, to institutionalize ourselves too much, to close ourselves in by means of rigid and distant structures. It is a warning and an invitation to draw near to human reality and to illuminate it’s provisionality, its anguish, its perplexity from the light of faith. The Constitutions remind us of this when they indicate that the essential goal of the Chapter is “to work energetically for the common good and the progress of the Order, in order that the spiritual life of the Brothers may be renewed and our apostolate better accomodated to the needs of the Church and the exigencies of the times” (Const. 426).

Chapter program

As a result of our reflection on the important themes brought forth during the Chapter, the work of these days has led us to trace - in fulfillment of Constitutions No. 426 - some programmatic lines for the Order’s administration over the next six years. As in every human work, the results could surely have been better, but at this moment that is not of importance. We have reflected together. We have acted guided by a respect for persons and for the truth, working in a climate that was both constructive and understanding, We have caught a glimpse of new frontiers and new challenges and we have nourished our restlessness and our straining towards the future.


The task now at hand is to see to it that this reflection will have an echo-effect and reach to the furthest corner of the Order. For this process to become a part of us there will be need for much patience as well as insistence, so that attitudes can change and decisions be effected. We can at least say this, that all of us are convinced of the need to live in an attitude of renewal and change in order not to retrogress.


With this Chapter we are going to inaugurate a new administrative structure for the Order. Our chapter work has shown sufficiently our own incertitude regarding how best to restructure the government of the Order. The commission that so meritoriously and patiently worked on this theme found almost unanimous accord regarding the advantage of a change, but with difficulty was able to find accord regarding how to proceed. Personally I preferred to let the Chapter speak, without intervening on this topic so that you, as legitimate representatives of the Order, would be able to freely express your own will. I believe that it is evident to all that we are embarking upon an experimental path that will present possible operational difficulties and that will require close evaluation in the coming Chapters.


It is my intention, having consulted with the recently elected General Council, whose task it is to establish lines of action, to proceed with a great deal of flexibility in this matter. This will be my attitude given the different level of interprovincial cooperation in each Assistancy. Only experience can dictate the path to be followed and will shed light on the role of the Assistant General. On this subject as the other subjects about which you have spoken as a Chapter, I wish to simply indicate to you my complete openness to carry them out in accordance with your desires. However, I wish also to emphasise, and with the same openness, the possible difficulties that we are going to face in implementing them.


As happens in all Chapter, the General Council has been entrusted with a great number of responsibilities: the organization of courses and symposiums (2, 32), the continuance or establishment of various commissions and secretariates (6, 13, 18, 22, 23, 30, 63, 76), the publication of annuals (3, 19), etc. It is normal for a Chapter that has to study many themes in a few days time to entrust the Council with seeking out ways of implementation and to do so by means of commissions or other vehicles. There are very positive suggestions. But they will only be possible with international collaboration. These tasks strengthen my awareness of being at this moment the first and most significant mendicant of the Order and not only from an economic point of view (the provincials likewise have the experience of their condition of dependence with regards to the brothers; in a certain way this situation can more easily lead to the Augustinian concept of authority as service). Many of the projects that you yourselves have placed in the program will only be possible by means of your loyal and open collaboration. It is not my manner to force people's will. For this reason I hasten to ask in advance for your spontaneous collaboration in order to realize the greater number of proposals that you yourselves, in the name of and for the well being of the Order, have approved and delineated.


In a number of previous chapters I have had occasion to speak about necessary economic collaboration. We cannot deceive ourselves. It is an indispensable instrument of government that on occasion can permit the realization of certain tasks with the aid of the laity. This frees us from having to depend upon the additional and more difficult to obtain contribution of religious, necessary for other tasks that are more consonant with our religious dedication.


In this case as well as with the remaining, I wish to invite you to strengthen the international and supra-provincial sense of the Order. This internationality has been, from its origins, a specific characteristic of the mendicant Orders, and we must expressly foster this internationality as a reflection of our charism of unity within the universality of the Church.


I appeal to your charity to help me discharge the function of unity entrusted to me by the Constitutions. At the same time I offer you my availability to be at the service of the Order. Let us hope that this unity may permit us to carry out the good that is achievable, since “a little achieved in unity is preferable to a great deal achieved in disunity”.


I wish to express words of gratitude. In the first place to the ex Father General for his services to the Order in the last six years and for the help and friendship which he showed to me since I succeeded him in office. I wish to thank also the General Council of the Order and to the officials of the Curia, to the organizers of the Chapter and the secretariate members who helped in its realization, to the prior and community of St. Monica’s, to the administration of the Augustinianum, to the coordinator of the Chapter work: Fr. Hackett, as Chapter president, the moderators, secretaries..., to those who organized the liturgies and outings, the communities that welcomed us, etc. Also the Chapter delegates, for your work, an expression of love for the Order and for the hoped-for support - critical also - that you will offer to the work of the Order.


Please take with you to your Provinces and Jurisdictions a message of hope and of promise. And from our stance as Church and Order let us labour on behalf of the people entrusted to our care.

Miguel Ángel Orcasitas

Prior General O. S. A. 

